

FACT SHEET

NEONICS: THE TOXIC TRUTH Pesticides Kill Bees, Pollute Water, and threaten our health

The world's most widely used insecticides, neonicotinoids or "neonics," are neurotoxic chemicals linked to massive bee losses, vast water and soil contamination, ecosystem-wide harms, and human health concerns.¹ A growing body of research shows that the neonic uses in the United States that pose the greatest threats—from coating corn and soybean seeds to spraying gardens and golf courses—provide little to no benefits to users or are easily replaceable with safer alternatives.²

Neonics Are Toxic: Neonics kill insects by permanently binding to, overstimulating, and ultimately destroying their nerve cells.³ Insects poisoned with neonics often begin twitching, become paralyzed, and die.⁴ Even at minute doses, neonics weaken critical functions.⁵ In fact, the thin neonic coating on just one small corn seed can contain enough active ingredient to kill a quarter million bees or more.⁶ **Neonics Threaten Human Health:** Research links neonics to neurological, developmental, and reproductive harms, including birth defects of the heart and brain.⁷ This is deeply concerning because at least half of the U.S. population is regularly exposed to neonics, with children facing higher exposure rates.⁸ In fact, a study of 171 pregnant women in the United States found that over 95 percent had neonics



Neonics spread, persist, and concentrate in soil and water, where they threaten insects and organisms and are taken up by wild plants, turning them toxic (reprinted by permission from Springer Nature: Dave Goulson, "Pesticides Linked to Bird Declines," *Nature* 511, no. 7509 (July 2014): 295-296, https://go.nature.com/2rNOZcK).

in their bodies, with the highest levels in Hispanic women, and detection levels were on the rise.⁹ Standard drinking water treatment does not remove neonics from water, so households that cannot afford or do not have access to extra filtration devices face a greater risk of finding neonics in their tap.¹⁰

Neonics Are Persistent and Everywhere: Neonics are "systemic," so when applied around a plant's roots or as a coating on a seed, they are absorbed and permeate the entire plant as it grows—poisoning its nectar, pollen, and fruit. Neonics also persist, travel, and concentrate in soil and water, spreading the threats well beyond the original application site.¹¹ Over half of streams tested across the United States contain neonics, including in both urban and agricultural areas.¹²

Neonics Kill Bees and Other Pollinators Essential for Food Production: Since their introduction in the mid-1990s, neonics have made U.S. agriculture 48 times more harmful to insects.¹³ For over a decade, beekeepers have lost 30 to 50 percent of their bee colonies every year, and two decades of research have identified neonics as a leading cause of pollinator decline.¹⁴ Many popular foods like nuts and berries rely on pollination by bees. A lack of pollinators is already linked to decreased food production, and further losses threaten the estimated \$50 billion in pollinator-dependent crops grown in the United States each year.¹⁵

Neonics Kill Birds: Neonics are one of the critical factors driving mass loss of birds.¹⁶ Eating just one neonic-coated seed is enough to kill some songbirds, and low doses of neonics can harm birds' immune systems, fertility, and navigation, and cause rapid weight loss—reducing birds' chances of surviving in the wild.¹⁷ As neonics kill insect

populations, birds also starve. In Europe, for example, researchers have linked declining populations of insecteating birds to the introduction of neonics, even in areas with exceptionally low neonic levels in water.¹⁸

Neonics Debilitate Ecosystems: The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency predicted that continued, unchecked neonic use will likely push more than 200 threatened and endangered species toward extinction.¹⁹ Neonics hollow out ecosystems by eradicating insect populations that birds, fish, amphibians, and other animals depend on for food. For example, a Japanese fishery collapsed within one year of the introduction of neonics in nearby agricultural fields. Neonic levels later measured at the site matched those commonly seen in U.S. waterways.²⁰

Most Harmful Neonic Uses Are Unnecessary: Neonic corn and soybean seed coatings provide "no overall net income benefits" to most U.S. farmers, but they remain widespread, in part because of the influence of a few large corporations that produce both the seeds and the pesticides that coat them.²¹ Further, research shows that neonics can actually decrease crop yields by killing pollinators or pest predators (i.e., "good bugs").²² Similarly, lawn and garden uses pose some of the highest risks to pollinators but are likewise unneeded. In Quebec, where formal justification has been required for certain neonic uses since 2019, use of neonic seed coatings in corn and soybeans has been nearly eliminated, without negative impacts on crop yields or switching to more harmful alternatives.²³ Significant reductions in neonic use could also be achieved in the United States, and forward-looking policies to limit and improve transparency and oversight of neonic use can help us get there.

Total ACUTE Oral Insect-Toxicity LOAD of Insecticides in U.S. Agriculture by Year (in LD₅₀-days)



U.S. AGRICULTURE IS 48 TIMES MORE HARMFUL TO INSECT LIFE NOW THAN 25 YEARS AGO— When Neonic Pesticide USE Began

Data from Michael DiBartolomeis et al., "An Assessment of Acute Insecticide Toxicity Loading (AITL) of Chemical Pesticides Used on Agricultural Land in the United States," PLoS One (August 6, 2019).

Endnotes

- 1 Sebastian Stehle, "Neonicotinoid Insecticides in Global Agricultural Surface Waters—Exposure, Risks and Regulatory Challenges," *Science of the Total Environment* 867 (April 1, 2023): 161383, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.161383.
- 2 Daniel Raichel and Jennifer Sass, Bigger Than Bees: How Neonics Contaminate Water, Threaten Ecosystems, and Cause Human Health Concerns in New York, NRDC, January 2020, https://www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/bigger-than-bees-neonics-new-york-report.pdf; Travis A. Grout et al., Neonicotinoid Insecticides in New York State, Cornell University, June 2020, https://waterfrontonline.files.wordpress.com/2023/10/cornell2020studybees.pdf.
- 3 J. A. Gervais et al., "Imidacloprid Technical Fact Sheet," National Pesticide Information Center, Oregon State University Extension Services, April 2010, http://npic.orst.edu/factsheets/archive/imidacloprid.html.
- 4 Larry P. Sheets, "Imidacloprid: A Neonicotinoid Insecticide," in *Hayes' Handbook of Pesticide Toxicology*, ed. Robert Krieger, 3rd ed. (Cambridge, MA: Academic Press, 2010), 2055-2064, https://bit.ly/2lBYN60.
- 5 Lennard Pisa et al., "An Update of the Worldwide Integrated Assessment (WIA) on Systemic Insecticides Part 2: Impacts on Organisms and Ecosystems," Environmental Science and Pollution Research 28 (November 9, 2017): 11749-11797, https://bit.ly/2HqqHwB; Daniel Kenna et al., "Pesticide Exposure Affects Flight Dynamics and Reduces Flight Endurance in Bumblebees," Ecology and Evolution 9, no. 10 (May 2019): 5637-5650, https://bit.ly/2XAQpDm.
- 6 Raichel and Sass, Bigger Than Bees.
- 7 Andrea Cimino et al., "Effects of Neonicotinoid Pesticide Exposure on Human Health: A Systematic Review," *Environmental Health Perspectives* 125, no. 2 (2017): 155-162, https://bit.ly/2NVA1LR; see also Jennifer Sass, "Neonic Pesticides: Potential Risks to Brain and Sperm," NRDC, January 6, 2021, https://www.nrdc.org/bio/jennifer-sass/ neonic-pesticides-potential-risks-brain-and-sperm.
- 8 Maria Ospina et al., "Exposure to Neonicotinoid Insecticides in the U.S. General Population," Environmental Research 174 (September 2019): 108555, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.envres.2019.108555.
- 9 Jessie Buckley et al., "Exposure to Contemporary and Emerging Chemicals in Commerce Among Pregnant Women in the United States: The Environmental influences on Child Health Outcome (ECHO) Program," *Environmental Science & Toxicology* 56, no. 10 (May 17, 2022): 6560-6573, https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.1c08942.
- 10 Kathryn L. Klarich et al., "Occurrence of Neonicotinoid Insecticides in Finished Drinking Water and Fate During Drinking Water Treatment," *Environmental Science & Technology Letters* 4, no. 5 (May 9, 2017): 168-173, https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.estlett.7b00081.
- 11 Raichel and Sass, Bigger Than Bees; see also Pierre Mineau, Impacts of Neonics in New York Water, Pierre Mineau Consulting, 2019, https://on.nrdc.org/2lXsOOO.
- 12 Klarich et al., "Occurrence of Neonicotinoid Insecticides in Finished Drinking Water."
- 13 Michael DiBartolomeis et al., "An Assessment of Acute Insecticide Toxicity Loading (AITL) of Chemical Pesticides Used on Agricultural Land in the United States," *PLoS One*, August 6, 2019, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0220029.
- 14 Bee Informed, "Loss & Management Survey," accessed April 15, 2024, https://beeinformed.org/citizen-science/loss-and-management-survey/; Pisa et al., "Update of the WIA Part 2"; Thomas Wood and Dave Goulson, "The Environmental Risks of Neonicotinoid Pesticides: A Review of the Evidence Post 2013," *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 24, no. 21 (June 7, 2017): 17285-17325, https://bit.ly/2Hpn8T5; Scott McArt et al. 2017, "High Pesticide Risk to Honey Bees Despite Low Focal Crop Pollen Collection During Pollination of a Mass Blooming Crop," *Scientific Reports* 7, no. 46554 (April 19, 2017), https://go.nature.com/2Ir009Y; Daniel Cressey, "Largest-Ever Study of Controversial Pesticides Finds Harm to Bees," *Nature*, June 29, 2017, https://go.nature.com/2sgJjDk; Cornell College of Agriculture and Life Sciences, "Pollinator Network at Cornell," accessed April 16, 2024, https://cals.cornell.edu/pollinator-network.
- 15 J. R. Reilly et al., "Crop Production in the USA Is Frequently Limited by a Lack of Pollinators," *Proceedings of the Royal Society B*, 287 (July 29, 2020): 20200922, http://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2020.0922; Matthew Smith et al., "Pollinator Deficits, Food Consumption, and Consequences for Human Health: A Modeling Study," *Environmental Health Perspectives* 130, no. 12 (December 12, 2022): 127003, https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP10947.
- 16 University of Illinois College of Agricultural, Consumer, and Environmental Sciences, "Decline in US Bird Diversity Related to Neonicotinoids, Study Shows," ScienceDaily, August 14, 2020, https://bit.ly/3nHu427 (citing Yijia Li, Ruiqing Miao, and Madhu Khanna, "Neonicotinoids and Decline in Bird Biodiversity in the United States," Nature Sustainability 3 (August 10, 2020): 1027-1035, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-020-0582-x).
- 17 Ana Lopez-Antia et al., "Imidacloprid-Treated Seed Ingestion Has Lethal Effect on Adult Partridges and Reduces Both Breeding Investment and Offspring Immunity," Environmental Research 136 (January 2015): 97-107, https://bit.ly/2kwUdWS; Margaret L. Eng, Bridget J. M. Stutchbury, and Christy A. Morrissey, "A Neonicotinoid Insecticide Reduces Fueling and Delays Migration in Songbirds," Science 365, no. 6458 (September 2019): 1177-1180, https://bit.ly/2kGSIMA; Margaret L. Eng, Bridget J. M. Stutchbury, and Christy A. Morrissey, "Imidacloprid and Chlorpyrifos Insecticides Impair Migratory Ability in a Seed-Eating Songbird," Scientific Reports 7 (November 2017), https://go.nature.com/2QEWHA6.
- 18 See Caspar A. Hallmann et al., "Declines in Insectivorous Birds Are Associated With High Neonicotinoid Concentrations," Nature 511 (July 17, 2014): 341-343, https://go.nature.com/2NUV26w.
- 19 Lucas Rhoads, "EPA: Neonics Likely Driving 200+ Species Toward Extinction," NRDC, May 15, 2023, https://www.nrdc.org/bio/lucas-rhoads/epa-neonics-likely-driving-200species-toward-extinction (citing Office of Pesticide Programs, *Imidacloprid, Thiamethoxam and Clothianidin: Draft Predictions of Likelihood of Jeopardy and* Adverse Modification for Federally Listed Endangered and Threatened Species and Designated Critical Habitats, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, May 1, 2023, https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2023-05/ESA-JAM-Analysis.pdf).
- 20 Masumi Yamamuro et al., "Neonicotinoids Disrupt Aquatic Food Webs and Decrease Fishery Yields," *Science* 366, no. 6465 (November 1, 2019): 620-623, https://bit. ly/34rKCSG; Mineau, *Impacts of Neonics in New York Water*.
- 21 Grout et al., Neonicotinoid Insecticides in New York State; Maggie Douglas, Christian Krupke, and John Tooker, "Comments Re: Rulemaking for Registration of Neonicotinoid Insecticides and Other Systemic Insecticides (EPA-HQ-OPP-2023-0428)," U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, March 23, 2024, https://www.regulations.gov/comment/ EPA-HQ-OPP-2023-0428-0288; Claudia Hitaj et al., "Sowing Uncertainty: What We Do and Don't Know About the Planting of Pesticide-Treated Seed," BioScience 70, no. 5 (May 2020): 390-403, https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biaa019.
- 22 Margaret Douglas, Jason Rohr, and John Tooker, "Neonicotinoid Insecticide Travels Through a Soil Food Chain, Disrupting Biological Control of Non-Target Pests and Decreasing Soya Bean Yield," *Journal of Applied Ecology* 52, no. 1 (February 2015): 250-260, https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12372.
- 23 Government of Quebec, Bilan des ventes de pesticides au Québec, 2022, https://cdn-contenu.quebec.ca/cdn-contenu/adm/min/environnement/pesticides/bilan-ventespesticides-quebec.pdf; Letter to Governor Kathy Hochul from Louis Robert and Genevieve Labrie (August 7, 2023), https://www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/2024-05/Letter-Hochu-Louis-Robert-and-Genevieve-Labrie-Re-Neonicotinoid-Seed-Treatment-Quebec-8723.pdf.